TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
MINUTES – 2005 PLANNING WORKSHOP
MARCH 7, 8 & 9, 2005
 
 
The 2005 planning workshop was held as an informal meeting for three days, March 7, 8 and 9, 2005, starting at 5:00 p.m. at the TransylvaniaActivity Center on Ecusta Road.
 
 
MONDAY, MARCH 7, 2005
 
Commissioners present:  Chairman Ray Miller, Commissioners Jason Chappell, Jeff Duvall, David Guice and Kelvin Phillips
 
Staff present:  Manager Artie Wilson, Finance Director Gay Poor, Court Sergeant Terry Whitmire and Clerk Kimberly Conover
 
Facilitator from Land-of-Sky Regional Council:  Jim Stokoe
 
Media present:  Transylvania Times, Derek McKissock
 
Staff present for the early portion of the meeting was Acting Sheriff Geoff Shepherd, Deputies Eddie Lance and Jeff Hubbard, Elections Director Judy Mathews, and Health Director Steve Smith.  There were approximately five citizens present.
 
Chairman Miller called the session to order at 5:07 pm, welcoming participants and visitors.  He explained that the general purpose for the planning workshops was to provide direction for the county, to provide a format for commissioners to discuss policy issues and agree on a path forward, and to understand budget concerns and provide budget guidance for financial issues.  He also gave a preliminary schedule for the budget process.
 
Ground rules:
The facilitator, Jim Stokoe, introduced himself to the new commissioners and the audience, and reviewed with the group his role as facilitator, the characteristics and core values of an effective group, and the ground rules.  He noted that the ground rules remain the same as in previous years. 
 
Mr. Stokoe asked if a consensus could be reached that the members would follow the ground rules.  Commissioner Guice requested that Item 15 – “Make Decisions by Consensus” be removed, because he felt there may be some issues that require more consideration where individual voices could be heard, instead of merely a consensus.  The chairman stated that the members should have at least a common understanding of the issues and that he would prefer coming to a consensus when possible.  There was consensus to strike Item 15.
 
The following expectations were identified by the commissioners:
· Kelvin – All have clear understanding of  the viewpoints on each issue
· Ray – Wants open discussion and respect for each other’s point of view
 
Concerns: 
· David – Take the time needed to understand the issues (even additional days, if needed) – don’t just stick to the timetable on agenda
 
ELECTION LAW CHANGES AND IMPLICATIONS:
Director of Elections Judy Mathews was present to discuss with commissioners issues that must be addressed in the near future.  She noted that Transylvania County currently has 84 Votronic 1 Machines, but will need more for the elections in 2008.  Ms. Mathews’ major concern at the present time is the possibility of being required to have a verifiable paper audit trail with hand-eye count.  At 150 voters per machine, the county would need 161 machines at an estimated cost of $500,000.  However, the state has not yet decided on the kind of machines that will be needed and, therefore, we do not know the costs that will be incurred.  Along with new voting machines, we would need additional personnel – one for every two machines.
 
The machines will be a big ticket item; $500,000 has been requested by the Board of Elections for this fiscal year, but it is unknown if this will be enough.  The question is will the state give money to counties for the new voting machines?  The manager noted that there has been discussion about this issue in the general assembly and there is a possibility that the state might provide some funding.
 
The legislature is discussing a ten-county pilot project for election centers, which would “cluster” precincts, using verifiable paper ballots with a hand-eye count.  The commissioners agreed that it would be desirable for Transylvania County to be one of the ten counties in the pilot project.  A letter of support should be sent from the board of commissioners to the state at the appropriate time.
 
It was noted that the new legislation will go into effect on January 1, 2006.  The state board of elections will be selecting the machines and the vendor.  Ms. Mathews stated that our machines cannot be retrofitted. 
 
The manager asked if the commissioners should consider setting aside money for this project.  The suggestion was made that we set aside funds now (perhaps this year and next) for the machines needed by 2008, but that we not purchase any machines until we have a complete understanding of what will be needed.  Also, the state has Help America Vote Act (federal) monies available.  It was also suggested that, since the changes must be in place before the next presidential election, we should practice on a smaller election.  The chairman cautioned that we are only speculating at this point since there is no clear direction from the legislature.  It was decided that these options be discussed further during the budget guidance agenda item on Wednesday.
 
Commissioner Guice commended the board of election members and staff for their leadership.  After the discussion, Ms. Mathews and the members of the Board of Elections (except Paul Edwards) left.
 
ISSUES CONCERNING SCHOOL RESOURCE OFFICERS: 
 
·         Background:  The manager provided a general review of the SRO issue:
· The county currently has 8 SROs:
o        Three (3) paid by Board of Education through a contract with the Sheriff’s office
o        Five (5) supported by a 3-year COPS grant, which has expired.  In the fourth year (March, 2004 – February, 2005), the recipient must fund the five positions for one year.  According to the MOU, the arrangement was for the county to fund two SROs, the schools to fund two, and the city to fund one SRO. 
· The grant requires local funding, but the schools said they did not have the money for the required one-year period (4th year) and requested that the county pay for four of the five SROs. 
· Now at year five, the 8 SROs are funded by city (1), county (2), schools (2) and the state (3)
· Three (3) SROs are dedicated to the three high schools (Brevard, Rosman and Davidson River); the other SROs are divided between the middle schools and elementary schools.
· Commissioners have met with the school system on a number of occasions to discuss the SRO issue. 
· The manager has asked the state for statistics on SROs in schools across the state:
o        Only 15% of elementary schools have SROs
o        Transylvania County is similar to 11 other similar-sized counties across the state (population of 30,000 to 40,000), with an average of 3.1 non-COPS funded SROs
· Perception among local parents is that school safety has improved over time.
· Transylvania County has a high pupil rate of attendance.
· The county reports all incidents of violence and things like bringing knives or other weapons into the schools; but other counties (especially the larger school districts) do not follow the statute as diligently.
 
·         Issue:  What do we expect from SROs?:
· Chairman Miller asked what we expect from the SRO program.  Do we expect only safety and security?  He believes that is not enough.  The hope is that not so many of our youth will end up in the jail system. 
· Commissioner Chappell feels that SROs do so much more.  They are the first line of defense in the schools when parents or others come in during domestic situations.  Commissioner Duvall asked how frequently this occurs – is it worth the money for the number of incidents?  Commissioner Phillips would like to look at the number of interventions in Transylvania County compared to other counties.
· Commissioner Guice David feels the items enunciated by Scott Elliott, former principal of Rosman Middle School (page 29 of the agenda booklet), are excellent and should be used as the basis for the county’s list of expectations for SROs:
o        Enforcement of laws relating to compulsory attendance, substance abuse, weapons, and disorderly conduct among students and adults on school grounds
o        Coordination of a comprehensive school-wide emergency security plan, including planned drills and education of students and staff on what to expect in the event of a critical incident on school grounds
o        Education programs focused on the prevention of substance abuse and student-to-student bullying in school
o        Daily phone calls and home visits to talk with parents and students regarding issues of attendance, unlawful conduct, and any issues related to the well-being of the student
o        Investigation of reports of neglect and abuse
o        Providing for the general security and well-being of the school campus and all children and adults who come to the campus every day
o        Developing positive relationships between children and law enforcement officers
· Questions:  How much difference in school diversity is there among schools?  Do we need SROs in the elementary schools (there are only 15 counties in NC with SROs in the elementary schools) or middle schools?  How do we fund these SROs?
o        (Guice)  The key seems to be early intervention and values.  The presence of SROs gives teachers more flexibility in how they handle situations.
o        (Phillips)  According to the survey on page 34, arrests are down substantially from 1999 to 2003, but does the SRO deserve the credit for the drop?  Eddie Lance confirmed the downward trend in juvenile arrests due in part to SROs.  SROs counsel students on alcohol and crime, which has an impact on students, especially in the early years (during elementary school).  Eddie noted that one issue is the housing projects in the city.  Pisgah Forest and Rosman don’t have the housing projects that Brevard has. 
o        (Chappell)  SROs help with truancy, which decreases the drop out rates later.
o        (Miller)  The key is the impact of SROs on keeping people out of jail and the justice system, not just on security.  Are SROs improving family situations?  Can SROs intervene in home situations as well?
o        Commissioner Duvall feels there is no question about the value of SROs in the middle schools and high schools, but the same function was provided in the past by people other than SROs.  Who has ultimate control over SROs?  The sheriff could use SROs in the summer to relieve deputies in training, which could save lots of money.  However, he questions the use of SROs for traffic control.
o        The chairman was looking for a consensus on goals and funding for SROs in the elementary schools.   
· What is the measure of SRO success?  Many parents are not well-informed about SROs. 
o        (Duvall)  We need a quantifiable measure of success.
o        (Phillips)  But it may be many years down the road before we can measure some impacts.
o        (Guice)  Some measures are required in COPS grants, but they are difficult to measure:
1)  If we fund, we need to set goals for SROs.  Then we must measure for success.
2)  Early intervention is the key to future control of jail beds.
o        The Sheriff’s department fully supports the SRO program.
· Commissioner Guice suggested that we track the number of times when an SRO gets called to a home.  Eddie Lance stated that the sheriff’s department is working toward a daily/weekly report.
· (Guice)  Criteria: Sheriff should maintain hiring, disciplinary authority, etc. – not the schools.
o        Jeff suggested using the Toxaway contractual model.
o        Ray felt that uniforms are important, also.  SROs can do what teachers cannot.
o        (Phillips) We should expect efficiency of time (better use of class time when SROs are absent).
· (Guice)  Parents are concerned with SROs driving school buses, not attending to duties.  Also, at the high school level, he is concerned with SROs not being aggressive enough regarding parties, alcohol, etc.
· (Guice)  Some elementary schools share SROs; do we need one per school or can we share them?
o        (Phillips)  The consensus appears to be to maintain the number of SROs, at most – not to add any.
· The manager reminded commissioners that the board of education (BOE) has put together preliminary budget requests and asked if we shouldn’t wait to see where the BOE has prioritized the SRO issue? 
o        David worried that if we give them money and they don’t spend it on the SROs, then how do we handle that situation?
o        (Miller)  It is obvious that we are sympathetic with the SRO issue.
Ø      There was consensus that we look at funding before making any final decision.
 
BREAK:  The chairman called for a dinner break from 7:10 to 7:30 p.m. 
 
LIBRARY: 
The Library Director Anna Yount was present for the following discussion.  The new library is scheduled to be completed in September 2005. The chairman mentioned that Anna has identified the need for additional library staff of ten people, which includes one housekeeper.  It was pointed out that Anna has presented the optimum staffing they think will be needed for the library.   
 
Items discussed:
· The library is already extremely cost effective -10th lowest in the state for cost/circulation
· They expect pent-up demand due to easier access and better service
· Staff proposal is based on expected public demand and security concerns, especially in the children’s wing and Carolina Room.  (Anna)
· Ray stated that they assume that a greater percentage of citizens will go to the new library because it will have more computers, a community room, and wider stacks with more books which are not as tightly shelved.
· Anna has done a survey of colleagues across state and found, for example, that Hickory doubled size of their library and increased staff by 10 persons.
· The additional housekeeping position would not be just for the library.
· Can we use older/low-income workers?  They can’t do some functions due to state law.
· The library is currently open 56 hours per week; there is no increase in hours projected. 
Ø      David feels circulation will increase and that there will be an increase in volunteerism.  The decision must be made by July 1st, then we must live with it for a full year.  He suggested that they have an aggressive campaign to get retirees to help.  Jason agreed that we should investigate the availability and use of older workers.
· 15% of households have given to the new library.
· Jeff asked if we have investigated wireless access for laptops and was told that we are testing that now.  Also, we are looking at a wireless lab for training in the Community Services building. 
· Ray expressed concern with an immediate doubling of the staffing.  He suggested a phase-in plan, e.g. 5 new positions.  Anna said they will do the best they can with whatever number they get. 
· 9 new positions = $280,000+
· The manager state that John Antrim (a retired executive volunteer) of LOSRC is currently preparing a staffing analysis to give us staffing alternatives, and will present his report by the first of April.
· (Guice)  First let’s see what Antrim says; then set aside funds for the anticipated positions, but only hire as needed.
· David Watkins noted that the library has been a model of collaboration; we are only $250,000 away from raising the $5 million.
· (Miller)  He will support Anna, but has difficulty with funding a staff of 10 to start with.  He suggested that we use volunteers, at least until we know the actual workload.
Ø      The general consensus was that commissioners were not ready to make a decision until they have more information. 
 
BREAK:  The chairman called for a 15 minute break from 8:10 to 8:25 pm.
 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT ISSUES:
Planning and Economic Development Director Mark Burrows was present for the discussion. 
·         Discussion on Ilford:
o        Background:  Ilford has purchased time until March 30, 2005 to give DuPont time to agree to allow Ilford to operate the plant.  This is the biggest single prospect we have – 90 jobs initially, with the potential for 125 within 3 years.  We have appointment next Tuesday to talk to governor’s office regarding the situation.  This is our last chance to make this happen.
o        Issue:  DENR wants DuPont to clean up the site to pristine (residential use) standards.  Ilford has tried to satisfy the state and has offered money to clean up the site to industrial levels, but the state wants it cleaned up fit for residential use.
o        John Lenhart has devoted a lot of time (about 2 years) to make this work.  It is estimated that Ilford will make a $10 million investment at the site.
o        If the county takes ownership of the site, would the county be responsible for any contamination clean up?
o        (Guice)  Can we look seriously at buying the property and turning it into an industrial site? 
·         (Wilson)  The key is what DuPont will do – until we know what they’ll do, it’s hard to pursue.  We will be having a conversation soon with the powers that be.
·         (Duvall)  Can we file injunctions or intervene in other ways?  (i.e., take action other than just wait for DENR)
·         (Phillips)  Let’s put another card (county’s ownership) on the table to gain state/ governor’s interest.
·         (Miller)  DuPont is the responsible party.  They have said they will not transfer the site to a third party unless they are relieved of liability.
·         Overview of Key Economic Development Activities:  Mark Burrows gave a summary of economic development efforts. 
· The following activities are funded through an EDA grant:
·         With 310 Ltd, we are marketing for new businesses
·         Working on a branding campaign – Land of Waterfalls
·         Nutriceuticals campaign – there is a lot of excitement about this
·         Pursuing recreational manufacturing
·         Purchased tracking software for these efforts
· Held a successful business support event on January 24, 2005
·         Marketing goals: 
· Attract people here
· help existing businesses
· help entrepreneurs
·         Working with retirees:
· This has proven to be a very good program.
· Gary Heisey has spent a lot of time on preparing reports and a database of all new businesses being registered or created.
·         Discussion on Ecusta: 
· Inquiries are being directed to William Lapsley Engineers.    
· How about training employees?  EDBG grants make available assistance to start up businesses.  Brevard College has designed a course of new entrepreneurs.
· There was discussion about grant money that is available for them, but they have not taken advantage of those funds yet.  Those funds will be available for a year, and we are working on changing the scope of the work so they can be used for other purposes other than the original purpose.
· (Burrows)  Lesson learned – let Ecusta determine their own needs and don’t project too much on them.
 
Commissioners expressed their appreciation to Mr. Burrows and the Economic Development Advisory Board for the exceptional job done.
 
UNEMPLOYMENT/ILLEGAL ALIENS:
Social Services Director Carson Griffin was present for the discussion regarding unemployment and illegal aliens.
·         Background anecdote:  Ray related an anecdotal situation when Coats America lost 1/3 of its workers in one day when the federal government cracked down on illegal aliens.
·         Discussion: 
· (Phillips)  Illegal aliens learn a trade, then become unlicensed contractors and start their own businesses.  The issue is not that American workers won’t do the work, but not for the low wages that aliens will do it for.  The federal government doesn’t generally enforce the laws because revenues come in from employers (through payroll taxes, etc.) 
· Kelvin feels that we have an obligation to at least survey the situation in Transylvania County.
· Carson stated that DSS must follow the policies that are set forth by the government, especially when it’s concerning Medicaid.
· Medicaid is an entitlement for American-born children even of illegal aliens.  25 children that are receiving Medicaid have been born to undocumented aliens.
· There are 17 cases in the county where illegal adults are receiving Medicaid services in addition to the child that is seen.  We are unable to determine benefit amount locally; a report must be requested from Raleigh on each individual recipient.
· No illegal aliens are receiving Work First money in Transylvania County. 
Ø      (Wilson)  One thing the county could do is require all county contractors to verify subcontractor’s and workers’ legality.
o        (Guice)  We want to be careful not to label or stereotype folks.  He feels the situation is beyond our control (national level).
o        (Phillips)  Wants to find out what we can and cannot do.
o        (Miller) 1) Talk to NCACC, and 2) talk to national level (i.e. Representative Charles Taylor)
o        Carson mentioned that DSS has the responsibility to keep families together.  They have an obligation (no recourse) to help those folks. They are following the law.
 
SPACE PLANNING ISSUES:
·         Animal Shelter:  No money has been set aside for a shelter.
·         Courtroom space:  A study is being made to see feasibility of keeping all court-related functions as close together as possible. 
· (Miller)  We are far behind our needs.  We need to look 5-10 years in the future.  (Jeff feels it should be less than 10 years.)  It is a matter of funding.  Do we start funding courtroom facilities and a larger Courthouse by setting aside money in the fund balance or do we go into debt to fund these space issues?
· (Guice)  We need larger courtroom facilities for families.  There is currently no electronic ability to monitor security in courtrooms and hallways, and outside of the building, etc.  We need to be proactive and move ahead.  We also need to consider the safety of staff in administrative buildings and courtrooms. 
· Issues to consider in the 29th Judicial District:
· New judge = more court sessions
· Security risk in halls, courtrooms, outside
· Parking issues
· Don’t have a holding facility and can’t isolate jurors and victims from perpetrators, etc.
· Safety of law enforcement staff
· Could lead to a bad event
Ø      Need to set money aside annually to address these issues
·         Potential law enforcement facility:
· Commissioner Guice suggested that a law enforcement center be considered at the same time.
· Maybe both facilities should be built at the same time; however, there is not enough room on the present site for a jail, law enforcement center and courthouse.
· Issue:  Do we keep the courthouse downtown?
· We don’t have 10 years to build a fund, but we should set aside money annually in the fund balance for this project.
· (Miller)  We need to investigate this issue more aggressively.
· (Phillips)  Sylva approach: buy land on edge of town (more than needed immediately) and build new facilities as needed.  Also, the safety issue is important.
· (Wilson)  We are working now with our insurance company to hire a company to make security recommendations for all our facilities. 
· The chairman suggested the following course:
·         Look at the study
·         Set a clear path forward
·         Create a timeline
·         Set aside money in the fund balance
· (Guice)  Concerned over temporary measures that are later torn down for permanent ones.
 
PUBLIC COMMENT:  There were no comments from the public.
 
Chairman Miller moved to recess the workshop until 5:00 pm on Tuesday, March 8, 2005 at the Transylvania Activity Center. Commissioner Guice seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously.  The meeting recessed at 10:00 p.m.
 
 
 
PLANNING WORKSHOP
TUESDAY, MARCH 8, 2005
 
 
Commissioners present:  Chairman Ray Miller, Commissioners Jason Chappell, Jeff Duvall, David Guice and Kelvin Phillips. 
 
Staff Present:  Manager Artie Wilson, Finance Director Gay Poor, Court Sergeant Terry Whitmire and Clerk to Board Kimberly Conover
Land-of-Sky facilitator:  Jim Stokoe
Media present:  Transylvania Times, Derek McKissock
 
Staff present at the beginning of the session:  Acting Sheriff Geoff Shepherd, Deputies Jeff Hubbard and Eddie Lance, Personnel DirectorSheila Cozart, Health Director Steve Smith, and Chief Animal Control Officer Chuck Byrd
 
The recessed workshop reconvened at the Transylvania Activity Center, Chairman Ray Miller presiding.  No member of the public was present.  The meeting was called to order at 5:08 p.m. by the chairman.  He reviewed the schedule for the evening and stated that budget guidance for staff would be provided.
 
Jim Stokoe reviewed the concerns and expectations that were expressed the night before.  He asked if there were other concerns and expectations.  Chairman Miller mentioned that he was concerned about the amount of money that is being requested.
 
The chairman provided a brief review of last night’s meeting.  He noted that we will try to get additional information about undocumented aliens. He also would like to have an extended conversation when we get into the jail planning section.
 
ANIMAL SHELTER:
Health Director Steve Smith was present during the discussions.
·         Background:
·         Health Director Steve Smith stated that they have been looking into a possible three-county animal shelter, with Transylvania, Hendersonand Buncombe counties.  Buncombe County is not open to the concept; they are too far along.  However, Henderson County has left the door open, but there are barriers.  They are concerned about euthanizing out-of-county animals.  There is also the issue of adoptions of animals. 
o        3 objectives:  1) increase animal adoptions 2) establish expand spay/neuter programs 3) educate citizens about the importance of a spay/neuter program
o        Other objectives include: establish new shelter (private or public), financing options, and other recommendations
·         There will be a need for greater staff presence during the weekdays.
·         Volunteers eventually lose interest and numbers fall off getting the facilities in trouble over time.
·         Mr. Smith stated that he feels it will take $600,000 or less for a new county shelter, with $300,000 coming from Transylvania County.
·         Many services are provided by the various animal welfare organizations.  It is anticipated that this cooperative arrangement with welfare groups will continue.
·          (Guice)  The new proposed shelter would triple the current capacity.  However, he reminded commissioners that county government responsibility is simply animal control. 
·         (Wilson)  We need buy-in on the front end regarding any holding period before building a new shelter, so the new shelter does not get overcrowded due to a holding-period change.  There was discussion on the amount of time we might want to hold onto animals.  The manager suggested that the health department develop some policies and then give the commissioners an opportunity to approve it.
·         Steps:
·         The chairman suggested three steps for moving forward:
1)   Establish an animal shelter transition committee
2)   Decide on a location for the shelter
3)   Assign someone to be responsible for program (Health Director with guidance from manager suggested)
Ø      The manager said he is looking at some possible sites, but no decision has been made.  At the present time, Calvert is the only possible site and we should know if it is a viable alternative by May 2005.
Ø      In summary, the idea of a 50-50 partnership between public and private is interesting.
·         The chairman felt it is a good idea to assign the oversight of this project to the Health Department with guidance from the manager.
Ø      The chairman suggested that we put this issue on the agenda for action at the next board of commissioners’ meeting.
· Commissioner Guice would like more scrutiny on cost estimates, staffing patterns and effect upon the county’s operating budget.
 
JAIL PROJECT ISSUES:
County Planner Mike Thomas was present during the discussion on the jail project.
· The chairman presented 3 alternatives for potential jail project sites:
 
	             Property 1:
·   Jail
·   Keep Sheriff’s office
 
·   Expansion of Courthouse on
   current site
 
·   ? Use of old Jail
·   ? Renovate Bd of Education
 
	              Property 2:
·     Jail +
·     Law Enforcement Center
§   ? City participation
·     Expansion of Courthouse
on current site
 
·   ? Use of Sheriff’s Office
·   ? Use of old Jail
·   ? Bd of Education:
§   Move
§   Renovate
	               Property 3:
·   Jail +
·   Law Enforcement Center +
§   ? City participation
·   New Courthouse facility
 
 
·   ? Use of Sheriff’s Office
·   ? Use of old Jail
·   ? Use of old Courthouse
·   ? Bd of Education:
§   Move
§   Renovate


·         Ray noted that a phased plan alternative requires sufficient land to make this option feasible.  Property considerations = 1) cost, 2) size, and 3) location.
·         Location – design – cost (order of decisions):
o        Location:  land cost and site prep are 2 major cost factors; 7-10 acres necessary for a jail site, 18 or more acres necessary for a law enforcement center site
o        Design:  set core at 200 beds so that we can have an adequate facility 15 to 20 years into the future; can build 100-bed facility for the short haul
o        Cost:  building in pods is more cost effective
·         $8.5 million has been set aside for the jail at the present time.  (Jasper County, South Carolina, built its law enforcement center for $5.4 million.)
·         Commissioner Guice suggested that it might be time to look at building a law enforcement center that would include jail, magistrate, training, etc. in one facility.
o        Economies of scale would be realized by having joint reception area, recreation areas, food service and storage, counseling, shared staffing and security, etc. and would reduce ongoing costs.
o        Economies of scale could be gained by creating city/county joint facility.  We have a good working relationship with city police.
o        Goal = safe environment for law enforcement staff
·         Perhaps the old sheriff’s building could be used for Board of Education offices.
·         David expressed concerned about moving the courthouse from downtown because it is an anchor for the downtown area.  However, we should explore the cost of moving the jail, and a new law enforcement center. 
Ø      David requested more information on the cost for a law enforcement center.
Ø      The manager asked for guidance on which option (jail, jail and law enforcement center, etc.) it was leaning toward.  That way he would have a better picture in his search for properties. 
· We need to continue moving on the path of a new jail, because the Department of Corrections is pushing us to do this. 
·         Jason believes we should look at a new courthouse and the jail project at the same time to save costs.
Ø      The manager will ask the county’s consultant for information on acres needed for the various options.
·         David stated that we need to meet with the city to discuss a joint facility.
 
COMMUNICATIONS/SHERIFF’S STAFFING/DRUG INTERDICTION MONIES:
Chief Deputy Geoff Shepherd, Deputies Eddie Lance and Jeff Hubbard, and Court Sergeant Terry Whitmire were present during the discussions.
 
Communications/Sheriff’s Staffing:
·         The decision was made to postpone the discussion on communications and sheriff’s staffing for now, until a new sheriff is appointed. 
·         One of the issues to be discussed will be the need for an additional officer on the road. 
·         Commissioner Chappell mentioned that it would be good to revisit the communications issue to bring the new commissioners up to speed.
 
Drug Interdiction Monies:
·         Commissioners expressed concern for the growing problem of drugs in and out of the schools.  We need to do what we can to eliminate drugs from the county.
·         There is a need for more drug interdiction, especially in areas around the schools.
·         (Phillips)  We must spend money preventively now, or we’ll have to spend more money later.
·         The chairman stated that we need to find a way to decrease demand (which is an educational process).  He feels this is the only effective solution.
·         Kelvin mentioned that interdiction “buys” and raids temporarily interfere with supplies of drugs and can sometimes discourage other ringleaders.
·         Geoff Shepherd reported that meth is currently the drug of choice because it is cheap and easy to produce.
·         Discussion centered on drug interdiction efforts of the sheriff’s department and how much money the sheriff’s department turned back in that was actually “spendable.”   The question was asked, “What does the sheriff need to do the job?”  The sheriff is asking for $10,000 for his drug interdiction programs.
·         If successful, Kelvin feels that $10,000 or even $20,000 is reasonable.
·         The chairman feels that the efforts of the CJPP are frustrating because the programs are not having much effect on drugs.
·         Commissioner Duvall suggested that the commissioners would consider supplemental requests from the sheriff’s office if they run out of drug money in the fiscal year.
 
BREAK:  The chairman called for a dinner break from 7:00 to 7:35 pm.
 
MANAGEMENT LAYERS IN COUNTY GOVERNMENT:
Personnel Director Sheila Cozart was present for the discussion.
·         The chairman gave a brief overview of the organizational structure of Transylvania County.  He noted that Transylvania County is one of only two counties that have an elected tax collector; all others have long ago gone to appointed collectors.  Also, the department heads of the coordinative and elected departments (register of deeds, health director, tax assessor and collector, etc.) are not appointed or hired by the board of commissioners, but the board of commissioners is responsible to fund the departments.
·         (Guice)  The sheriff’s department is multi-layered with many layers; but this allows for several possible organizational options.  Last year we had to address an extra position in the sheriff’s office and also a patrol in the national forest.  In years past, the sheriff added on staff for gun permitting when the laws changed, but it turned out the position wasn’t really needed.  It’s hard to get rid of a position once it’s been given, so we have to be careful when adding staff.
·         Sheila noted that overall the organizational chart is pretty “flat”.
·         IT director:  96 applicants have submitted applications.  The committee, consisting of Gay Poor, Artie Wilson, David Reid, Anna Yount,Judy Mathews, David McNeill and Sheila Cozart, will review the applications next week and pare them down for interviews.
·         Social Services:  DSS caseloads have increased, especially in the Work First program.
·         David asked if we had to modify the structure of the maintenance department.  He noted that emergency service was requesting that the part time clerical staff become full time.
 
SOLID WASTE:
Will Sagar was present during the discussion on solid waste.
·         Issue:  Convenience centers are costly
·         Commissioner Duvall suggested that it might be time to consider not operating collections centers.  Let citizens or private haulers deliver waste to the landfill.
·         (Will Sagar)  Construction waste, economy, packaging laws, etc have contributed to an increase (faster than originally anticipated) of waste at the landfill.  Solid waste tonnage is increasing in Transylvania County and across the state.
·         (Miller)  Alternatives to landfilling:
1)   Alternative fuels boiler at Ilford (not an incinerator) 
2)   Multi-county waste-to-energy facility (incineration program) is a possibility perhaps, with a large waste burner that could handle several counties.  LOS will see if they can coordinate something like this. 
3)   There is an expert in waste-to-energy programs who lives in Transylvania County.  (Phillips) Electrical energy revenues from burning municipal solid waste (MSW) are estimated conservatively at $4-5 million annually.  Kelvin feels that we are obligated to investigate this possibility. 
· Ray has asked LOS to look into this in the future (maybe 10 years).  This should be a multi-county effort. 
· (Wilson)  In 1994, the county approached DuPont to see if that was an alternative fuel that could be used, but to them the issue was the permitting.
·         How much land at the landfill?  15 years of permitted capacity under design now; constructed capacity for 5 years.
·         (Duvall)  During the construction of cell 4 at the landfill, we got real close to capacity before we were online with the next cell; but the construction problems caused delays.
·         Chairman Miller hopes to generate some relevant information via LOSRC.
Ø      We must continue to look at this issue on a regular basis.  We must also remember that permitting is a very long process so we must have a plan for the future.
 
BREAK:   The chairman called for a break at 8:30 pm for 15 minutes.
 
CONCERNS ABOUT JUNK AND TRASH:
Will Sagar was present during the discussion on junk and trash.
 
Background:
·         (Miller)  There has recently been a high level of complaints about junk and trash.  Generally, the calls received are neighbors complaining about neighbors whose junk is lowering their property value.
·         (Wilson)  Reviewed Section 8-20 et seq. regarding abandoned vehicles.  He noted that the ordinance was created in 1973.  Section 8-22 reads: “It shall be unlawful for any person to abandon any motor vehicle within the county, or to leave or allow remaining any partially dismantled, non-operating, junked or otherwise dismantled vehicle on property under such person’s control.”  In the past, the ordinance was controlled only when it became a health issue.
o        The question now is what department should handle the enforcement?  It was noted that some counties don’t get involved in the enforcement at all.  Should we switch enforcement to another department?
o        Another issue to consider is should we revise the ordinance so it is more enforceable?
Discussion:
·         (Guice)  Silversteen, Diamond Creek, 64 East, 281 North, 215 all have a tremendous amount of trash along the roadsides, including abandoned white goods, trailers, cars, etc.  Is there a place they can be taken where they can be dismantled or destroyed?  He feels the current ordinance has no teeth to it and it’s time to look at this again.
·         Kelvin pointed out that there is also some dumping of large items on other people’s property, thus making it harder to enforce the ordinance in those situations.
·         Chairman Miller read an email from a citizen and asked how can one owner infringe on the rights of the many taxpayers?
·         Chairman Miller would like to make an attempt to rewrite the ordinance to address this issue.  But controlling aesthetics is a sensitive issue because it deals with property rights.  Health issues or blowing or waterborne contaminants are different than aesthetics, however.
·         (Chappell)  There are two issues here: 
o        Is it a health problem?
o        Is it an issue of appearances or aesthetics?
·         (Wilson)  As staff, how do we handle complaints under the existing ordinance?  The current ordinance is vague and difficult to enforce.
o        We can look at this from an economic development viewpoint: 
§         We need some help when looking at the junk along our highways.  This is an economic development issue on major highways traveled by tourists.
§         In particular, how do we handle the situation when a vehicle is considered to be inoperable?
§         Perhaps the county could have a program to recycle the metals if the auto owner said to haul it away.  Is it possible to set up a dismantling business?
§         Many owners are likely to want junk trailers removed.
·         (Sagar)  $1500/2500 per unit net cost to dismantle after selling recoverable materials.
·         (Duvall)  Are there any grants to fund removal of junked vehicles?
·         Terry Whitmire suggested that maybe concerned citizens would pay into a fund to buy junk vehicles from owners.  We could offer, say, $100 to the owner, and then remove the vehicles from the premises.  We would need some kind of approach to this issue. 
Agreement upon Actions for Path Forward:
·         Commissioners agreed to revise the ordinance.  Try to reword ordinance that will satisfy all commissioners. 
·         There was no consensus on Terry’s “buy and remove” idea. 
 
CAPITAL REQUESTS:
Overview:
·         Jason offered to recuse himself during the discussion regarding Blue Ridge Community College since he’s an employee there, but it was not needed since no formal decisions would be made that night.
·         The manager reviewed capital requests for commissioners.
·         Operating capital requests are at normal levels
·         Artie’s/Gay’s financials on Wednesday are based upon capital as requested.
Landfill:
·         New off-road truck method of moving dirt
Schools:
·         Note: school’s estimates are preliminary at this point
·         Artie wants to get a congruent report format between monthly reports and budget requests to facilitate understanding later.
·         School needs this year, not including athletic facilities, are at $1.9 million.
·         The schools funded concession stands at Rosman High over the last three-year period, and that project is done now.
·         Security is an issue now.
·         $2.2 million has been requested, $276,000 of this is for security.
County:
·         Capital requests do not include any money for economic development projects.
Blue Ridge Community College:
·         BRCC had state education bonds “banked” to match county funds – but now those funds are gone, so the county now faces 100% of the cost.  However, it was noted that BRCC is a big asset to the county.
·         Terrell West would like to make a presentation to the board of commissioners for their requests.
 
Chairman Miller moved to recess the workshop until 5:00 pm on Wednesday, March 9, 2005 at the Transylvania Activity Center. Commissioner Guice seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously.  The meeting recessed at 9:55 p.m.
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The recessed workshop reconvened at the Transylvania Activity Center, Chairman Ray Miller presiding.  There were approximately 30 people in the audience, most of which were county employees present for the discussion on health insurance.  The chairman called the meeting to order at 5:07 p.m.  He reviewed the schedule for the evening and stated that budget guidance for staff would be provided.
 
The manager provided a brief overview of the meeting from the previous night.
 
RETIREE HEALTH INSURANCE:
Sheila Cozart presented a request that commissioners consider health insurance for retirees. 
·         The county has a partial self-funded health plan, insured for claims up to $50,000. 
§         Reinsurance is on the individual for occurrences over $50,000.  $50,000 coverage per employee per claim year, November to October
§         Reinsurance for catastrophic loss has a threshold of 125% overall umbrella; however, it has never kicked in.
§         For the current year, the annual cost is $6,700. 
·         Calculated projections into the future:
§         Option 1      30 years service, no minimum age
§         Option 2      30 years service, minimum age 55
§         Option 3      20 years service, minimum age 55
§         Option 4a    30 years service, maximum 10-year benefit (employees can purchase coverage)
§         Option 4b    20 years service, maximum 10-year benefit (employees can purchase coverage)
·         Retiree coverage could be used as a recruiting and retention plus for the county.
Discussion:
·         Commissioner Guice is concerned to be listed as one of only 9 counties in North Carolina that do not provide retiree health insurance. Even some poorer counties provide this coverage.  48 of the remaining 91 counties provide coverage only until Medicare age.
·         Commissioner Duvall wanted to know when those 91 counties invested in retiree insurance.  At that time, the economic reality of health care might have been totally different.
·         David feels we need to invest in our employees.
§         He asked about the term “retiring in place” when employees get in the latter years of their career and take a great deal of sick leave, leaving co-workers to handle the overload.
§         David has done some calculation on how the county could save money by providing retiree health insurance, which would allow employees to move on into retirement instead of being on sick leave, perhaps, for health problems.  He feels there could be considerable benefit to the county by being able to move an employee into retirement because he/she has health coverage, as compared to their continuing to work and use accumulated sick leave. 
§         Some items to consider:  save on vacation days, save on sick days, save on longevity pay, vacation days that roll into sick leave, some retirees may go to work for other companies that provide insurance, save on higher rate of pay vs. replacing employees with lower-paid employee.  (Duvall – But we should also consider that a new employee has training costs and is less productive.) 
§         He felt the program could be considered a cost savings or break even for the county.
§         He hopes we have time to crunch the numbers on this topic.
·         David suggested that we select a new study committee to look into the issue and make recommendations.
·         Chairman Miller felt we should look into the issue in more depth.  He has a problem with the concept of “30 years and out” and suggested we not offer at 30 years, but require an age limit. 
·         (Chappell)  The county expects employees to do more and more and we should give serious thought to compensating them.  Jason feels we owe retiree insurance to people who have worked hard for the county.
·         (Guice)  Buncombe is surprised that Transylvania County does not offer this benefit.  How do we retain employees if we are not competitive with our benefits package? 
·         What happens if an employee separates from the county due to long-term disability, but has no health insurance?
·         Kelvin proposed a scenario: if a person is eligible for benefits, would they be able to forego benefits while working somewhere else, and then pick it up later?  Yes they would.
·         (Guice)  Could we have some kind of cafeteria plan of retiree insurance where we could shift time served into the insurance?  Sheila replied that we could, via deferred compensation or flexible spending accounts (only tapped after retirement) through Nationwide.
Ø      The chairman suggested that we move forward.  There was general consensus that we look at the data, form a committee to investigate, if desired, and hire a health care consultant, if desired, once we get the numbers together. 
·         Sheila stated that the NCACC was not willing to look at a pool of just retirees.
Employee Comments:
·         Geoff Shepherd stated that he started with the county in 1977, and as a result of 27 years of employment in this county, he is uninsurable.  One catastrophic incident would wipe him out.  He feels the county owes him better than that. 
·         Lynn Pressley soon will have 30 years of employment with the county.  She feels the county is able to recapture retiree benefits through indirect cost plan.  The county currently has nothing for retirees.  A catastrophic illness would kick in Medicaid, which would further increase expense to the county.
·         Commissioner Phillips noted that by not having retiree insurance leaves employees at risk and penalizes employees for starting early.
·         JoAnn Hamilton feels that we should at least consider those employees who have put in 30 years.
·         Anne Barnes stated that there are a number of people in town whose spouses didn’t get retiree benefits because of Dupont, Ecusta, etc. Numerous people are being carried on their spouse’s county insurance due to the large job losses.
 
BREAK:  The chairman called for a five minute recess at 6:05 p.m.  There were only five people in the audience - Sheila Cozart, Steve Smith, Eddie Lance, Terry Whitmire and John Passmore.
 
FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS:
FY 2005-06:
·         Artie and Gay reviewed for commissioners the fiscal year through February 2005, showing where we are this year in relation to the budget.
Revenues:
·         Gay noted that the tax base is higher than estimated, so the ad valorem tax is up.
·         Sales tax is up; hold harmless should go to zero this year.
·         The Register of Deeds has projected an increase of 6.7%.
·         Payment in Lieu of Taxes: 
§         BLM for federal-owned land
§         USDA for timber sales (goes to schools)
·         Interest on investments is up
·         Grants/Services/Fees up
·         Total general revenues projected up $730,000.
Expenses:
·         Total operating expenses projected down by $193,000
·         Major projects projected down by $711,000
·         Total expenditures projected down by $904,000
·         Commissioner Duvall would like to see cost savings results from Johnson Controls program in the school system -1994
Net:
·         Projected expenses still exceed projected revenues by approximately $2.5 million (compared to $4.2 million budgeted from fund balance).
·         Budgeted = operational budget balances and capital projects budgeted out of fund balance
·         We will only have to move $2.5 million from fund balance           
·         Solid Waste:  recycling prices are up, which is beneficial to improve our recycling program
 
BREAK:  The meeting recessed for dinner from 6:50 to 7:20 pm
 
FIVE-YEAR PROJECTIONS:
Assumptions:
·         Tax base: increase by $75 million per year
·         Tax rate & collection rate remain the same
·         Inflation rate at 3.25% in 2006,  then 3% next 4 years
·         Wages (2006):  5.45% = 3.25 COLA + 2.2% Pay for Performance
o        Next 4 years = COLA + 2.2 Pay for Performance
·         Included in projections are all requests from department heads
 
Major Items above Norm:
·         Additional staffing
·         Voting machines
·         Renovate DSS third floor - $150,000
·         Renovate courtroom - $150,000
Expenses:
· 2006 Major capital (finish library, BRCC renovations, IT project, animal shelter ($300,000) and jail project) = $8.4 million
· Total personnel = $12.8 million
· (Phillips)  Keep in mind rapid growth in construction in the county means higher than expected revenue growth.
· Personnel additions: 
· library = 9 personnel and 1 housekeeper
· communications = 2 telecommunicators
· emergency management = ½ person (part time to full time)
· sheriff = 2 personnel
· health department and animal control = 3?
· revaluation = 2
· solid waste = 3
· SRO-COPS = 4
· new jail = 8
· Total personnel results in increase of $1.03 million
School Requests:
· 2-on-2 discussions (BOC & schools) still to come
· 2006 - $6.662 million is 6.4% increase
Projected Fund Balance:
· 8% of the current fund balance is required in reserve by LGC
· 23-25% is more typical amount of fund balance among counties
· $27.2 million as of 6/30/05, $24.6 million as of 6/30/05, estimated for 2006 is $19.9 million
· Total fund balance down to $3.8 million by 6/30/2010 if all requests (including capital requests) are funded
 
GENERAL DISCUSSION ABOUT ITEMS:
The manager handed out information with issues regarding operation costs and capital costs.  Not included is these issues is information about retiree health insurance or any economic development projects.   The manager noted that no justifications have been presented for any staffing increases.
 
·         SROs:  
· 4 SROs = $187,678
· Do we need an SRO in every school?  Most elementary schools don’t have an SRO – is it necessary in Transylvania County, especially in light of the relative low amount of crime in Transylvania County. 
· (Phillips)  SROs should work for the sheriff to be seen as law enforcement officers, not for the schools.
o        Commissioner Guice agrees that this is a function of law enforcement in an educational setting.
o        (Duvall)  Also, SROs are needed at schools only 9 months in the year.
·         Chairman Miller asked if the board of commissioners could dictate where SROs are?  The three state-funded positions must be in the high schools (which includes Davidson River).  Options are to have one for Rosman Elementary School and one for Brevard Elementary School, to remove SROs from all elementary schools, or to fund all four SROs. 
o        David would like to fund all four SROs
o        Ray feels that if SROs can influence at least two young people, it could be a good investment in the future. 
o        The manager asked if the members had thought about a shared SRO in the elementary schools. 
o        Jeff suggested that, if we share an SRO, then the other position could be used for the sheriff’s department (funding 1 of the 2 positions he has requested).  He suggested that he is leaning toward a shared SRO in the elementary schools.
o        David reminded the group that we asked the sheriff to find one position in his budget last year.  He feels that other counties with comparable-sized departments have more personnel assigned to the road.
o        Kelvin has received a number of calls from parents and grandparents in favor of SROs in the elementary schools, and feels they would be willing to pay the price for them.
·         SROs are in a higher pay range than a road patrol officer.  They are being pulled from the road to become an SRO, they get a pay raise (due to a higher degree of responsibility), and later go back on the road at the higher scale. 
o        Kelvin likes the concept of early intervention in the elementary schools, but would like to get the salaries of the SROs and road officers in line.
o        Artie suggest that we could re-evaluate the SRO classification to see that they are better qualified (say requirement to have a 2-year degree).  During the 2-on-2 discussions with the school system, they could explore the idea of sharing SROs; they can ask the schools to make this work.
o        Nearby patrol deputies could help in the schools, also.
·         Issue:  How many SROs are we going to fund? 
o        Size of the school matters when considering the number of SROs.
o        Jason feels that we should fund all four SROs.
o        Ray stated that we should fund four SROs, but not the two deputies requested by the sheriff; we should work with the new sheriff on communications.
·         David suggested that we use the goals enumerated by Scott Elliott on page 29 of the workshop handbook.
·         Kelvin and David would like to see the county set up a good quantitative evaluation system for SROs
Sheriff’s/Communications Staffing Issues:
· Kevin Shook, supervisor of Communications, wants to add two communicators, allowing for 2 communicators per shift on a 24/7 basis. 
· We need a well-lit place where citizens feel safe when they come in.
· Commissioner Guice has a problem with two communications operations (Sheriff and EMS) conducted in the same building.
· (Miller & Duvall)  Our position should be that the BOC will fund only one communications operation.  (The sheriff’s department staff already knows this.)
· (Guice)  We should hold firm, not start from scratch just because we will have a new sheriff.
· Kelvin questioned the benefits of combining the two systems.  David stated that he was willing to review the history of the issue and discuss it at a later date.
Library Staffing Issues:
· Ray suggested budgeting for about 5 people instead of the 10 people requested.
· The initial target recommended was 4 employees and 1 custodian, depending upon the results of the Antrim study.
Ø      There was general consensus on this issue.
 
BREAK:  Chairman Miller declared a 15 minute at 9:00 p.m.
 
Animal Shelter Staffing: 
· Request was for one part-time attendant.
· Ray would like Health Director Steve Smith to set and advertise designated times and have volunteers there during those times.
Ø      There was general consensus to hold off on any staff increases until a new shelter is built.
Ø      After discussion, there was general consensus on David Guice’ recommendation that we designate $300,000 from the fund balance for a new animal shelter.    
Health Department Staffing:
Ø      School nurse:  1 nurse for every 750 students is recommended (Transylvania County schools have 3,775 students).  After discussion, there was general agreement that we not fund an additional school nurse.
Ø      LPN:  After discussion, there was general consensus to approve an LPN position.
Ø      Intern for Environmental Health (critical to the construction industry):  After discussion, there was general consensus to approve this position.
Emergency Management Staffing:
· 1 position has been requested
· When maintenance was restructured and placed under the supervision on David McNeill, a part-time person was hired.  Mr. McNeill feels it is now time to make this a full-time position.
· There was general agreement that the group would like to see justification on this position.
Solid Waste Staffing:
· 3 positions have been requested
· Although the county has doubled the tonnage collected, the manager is not convinced we need three new positions. 
· There was general agreement that we get justification for the three people.
Revaluation Staffing:
· It is typical to staff up and down in the Tax Assessor’s office; 2 positions have been requested for a short term with funds to come from the assessor’s fund and some from operations.
· No benefits will be offered with these positions
· Commissioners expressed no problem with this.
Drug Funds:
· $2,000 has been requested. 
· Commissioners had no problem with this request.
Schools:  
· Current expenses without SROs = $211,550
· Artie noted that the school’s request is always based on the prior year’s budget.  He suggested we ask the schools for a different format that would be more easily followed.  (What is the base?)  He suggested that we discuss this in the 2-on-2 sessions.
· The schools have a million dollars in their fund balance.
Employee Pay Increases:
· 3.25% market adjustment currently – based on CPI and decided on by board of commissioners.
· $275,000
· (Wilson)  Noted compounding effect of raises – he and Gay will analyze this.
 
Employee Insurance:
· An increase of 12.2% = $200,000
· It was noted that there is not a lot of control over insurance increases.
· The manager noted that we do cover 50% of family coverage for current employees.
Ø      Jason would like to know how our total benefits package compares to other counties.
General Inflation:
· $650,000
· Assumption: 3.25% for next year
New Library – Associated Costs:
· $110,000 – includes $28,000 for new materials
· We will justify associated costs as they are incurred.
School Capital:
· $2,222,195 requested
· The chairman made a recommendation to cut capital to somewhere near what it was this year and to request that the school spread capital spending out some.
Voting Machines:
· $500,000 requested
· (Duvall)  The state has not yet set down its new law.  Jeff suggested that we start setting funds aside each year.
· David recommended designating $250,000 from fund balance to start.
· Jeff suggested that $200,000/year might be better.  He also noted that there is some public perception that the county has lots of undesignated fund balance.
Blue Ridge Community College:
· $2.2 million requested
· (Wilson)  Is there help from the legislature for these renovations?  The manager has asked the General Assembly for help.
· (Guice)  Will support new BRCC programs in auto mechanics, etc.
Law Enforcement Center:
· David would like to move $1.5 million from undesignated to designated fund balance (for a total of $10 million) to enable moving forward on the construction of a law enforcement center concept.
· This way we can have funds for land, if we find an appropriate site
· Land purchase and site prep are two wild cards
Ø      There was general agreement to transfer $1.5 million to designated fund balance.
Health Insurance for Retirees:
· Kelvin suggested a sliding scale with full benefit at 30 yrs, less for fewer years
· David feels an employee must work for 30 years to get anything
Space Study:
· Security at the courthouse is a priority; we must look at courthouse security in the interim.
· (Miller)  If we renovate the old Rosenwald School, it will used and not turned over.
 
BUDGET GUIDANCE:
·         Ray anticipates and wants no tax increase.
·         David and Jeff would like a figure for the renovation costs of the courthouse.
 
OTHER ITEMS:  No other items were introduced.
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS:
·         John Passmore thinks we will get significant public support and funding for the animal shelter.
·         Question from the audience:  Are we pursuing industry and economic development?  Ray replied that we are absolutely pursuing industry; however, there is stiff competition from South Carolina for many of the same companies.
·         It was noted that we are still working on the Ilford project.
·         John Passmore mentioned that there was a good presentation on the transportation plan at City Council.  He hopes the city and county will continue to work together.
·         John Passmore:  We’ve never done an environmental study yet.
·         John Passmore:  Do commissioners get pay adjustments?  The board of commissioners gets a market adjustment along with employees.  But their pay is about one-half of that of similar-sized counties.
·         John expressed appreciation to commissioners for reviewing information regarding the budget forum.  A public meeting to review key items in the budget is scheduled for Tuesday May 31, 2005.
·         John asked about the plans for the old library and was told that the space study will determine those plans.
 
SELF CRITIQUE:
·         What went well with this workshop?
·         David felt there was good communication.  He liked ground rule #10 regarding un-discussable items.
·         Ray agreed that the informal communication was good.
·         David felt we have identified several things that need to be looked into further.
·         Jason was impressed with Jim Stokoe’s notes and his ability to keep the group on point.
·         What would you do differently?
·         We need BBQ next year
·         David mentioned that he hopes to have laptops and be in communication at the next workshop.
·         Ray would like to see the information organized better, if possible.  He felt we jumped around a bit.
·         It would be good to be able to talk more informally; however, we have so much ground to cover, which takes a lot of time.
·         David would prefer a start time a little later than 5:00 p.m.  Jeff suggested that we might have all day sessions, say from 9 am to 9 pm.
 
There being no further business, Commissioner Chappell moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.  The workshop adjourned at 10:30 p.m.
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